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PRESENT: Jack Thomas, Rory Murphy, Dick Peek, Julia Pettit, Evan Russack, Adam Strachan, 

Charlie Wintzer, Thomas Eddington, Brooks Robinson, Katie Cattan, Polly Samuels 
McLean, Mark Cassel, City Engineer, Kent Cashel, Transportation Director  

 
 
WORK SESSION ITEMS  
 
Treasure Hill - CUP Discussion 
 
Chair Thomas explained the format for the work session this evening.   He asked that the 
comments and discussion focus on the objective criteria presented and not personal attacks on any 
party.  The Planning Commission was interested in hearing aggressive discussion about the issues. 
 Chair Thomas noted that traffic was the issue for discussion this evening and he encouraged 
everyone to keep their comments related to traffic.  Separate components of the Treasure Hill 
project will be discussed at future meetings and the public will be given an opportunity to comments 
on those elements.  
 
Chair Thomas suggested that people submit their comments in writing if they were uncomfortable 
speaking in public.  Index cards were available for written comment.   
 
Based on the number of people in attendance for both the Treasure Hill project and the Steep Slope 
CUP amendments, Chair Thomas stated that the public would have the opportunity to speak on the 
Steep Slopes this evening, but the public hearing and any presentation or discussion would be 
continued to a separate meeting.   
 
Chair Thomas asked for disclosures from the Planning Commission on any ex parte communication 
they may have had with the public that was different from the public comments contained in the 
packet.  He asked Mr. Sweeney if it was okay not to  acknowledge those communications if they 
were consistent with the packet of information.  Mr. Sweeney was comfortable with that.  Chair 
Thomas stated that the Planning Commission should disclose any communication that was 
inconsistent with the comments in the packet.            
 
Commissioner Murphy disclosed that he lives on Empire Avenue and has had dozens of 
conversations regarding this project over the years.  He had spoken with the City Attorney and was 
told that proximity to the project was not a conflict.  Commissioner Murphy stated that he intends to 
participate in the discussions and if he reaches a point where he cannot be impartial, he  would 
recuse himself. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that two years ago Linda McReynolds sent a letter to all the Planning 
Commissioners asking that they go up and look at the road conditions on that particular day.  He 
went up and took countless pictures.  Commissioner Wintzer wanted it on record  that he had 
recently given those pictures to the Planning Department.  
 
Commissioner Pettit disclosed that a colleague and friend who works at the same firm she does 
lives on Lowell Avenue.  He had called her to talk about procedural matters and nothing in their 
discussion was substantive.   



Work Session Notes 
February 11, 2009 
Page 2 
 
 
 
Planner Katie Cattan provided the Planning Commissioners with additional letters and comments 
she received after the packet was prepared.    
 
Planner Cattan reported that the discussion this evening focused on traffic for  development of the 
Treasure Hill project for the conditional use permit.  She provided a brief history of the project.  The 
original master planned development was approved by the City Council on October 16th, 1986.  The 
property owned by the applicant was 125.6 acres.  She presented a list showing the different 
parcels that were created for development throughout the town within this MPD.   
 
Planner Cattan stated that the two remaining parcels are the Creole Gulch Lot and the Town Lift 
Mid-station.  In total between the two lots there is 197 residential UE’s for development.  She noted 
that residential UE’s are measured at 2,000 square feet per unit equivalent.  In addition, there are 
19 commercial UE’s at 1,000 square feet per UE.  Planner Cattan noted that 5% additional support 
commercial is allowed.    
 
Planner Cattan reiterated that traffic was the focus and she presented a list of pertinent criteria for a 
CUP that relates to traffic.  Traffic considerations include capacity of the existing streets, emergency 
vehicle access, location and amount of off street parking, internal vehicular and pedestrian 
circulation systems, control of delivery and service vehicles and loading, unloading and screening of 
trash pick up areas.  
 
Planner Cattan reviewed different traffic studies that were done in previous years, the results of 
each study and the specific reason why the study was requested.  
 
Planner Cattan stated that in reviewing this project and all the previous minutes, four issues were 
raised and outlined in the Staff report.  The first was the proposed use and traffic mitigation.  The 
1985 MPD was very clear by stating, “The commercial uses will be oriented and provide convenient 
services to those residing within the project.  All support commercial uses shall be oriented and 
provide convenience services to those residing within the project and not designed to serve off-site 
or attract customers from other areas.”  Based on those statements, the Staff has not yet found an 
explanation of how this project would not attract people off site.  The plans show convention space, 
a ballroom and a mine exhibit.  The Staff has questioned how they intend to regulate those uses so 
it does not attract people to come up and down Empire and Lowell.   
 
Planner Cattan noted that the applicant is entitled to 19 UE’s and an additional 5% support 
commercial meeting space, as allowed under the 1985 LMC.  The Staff suggests that the Planning 
Commission consider not allowing the 5%  additional support commercial  if mitigation measures 
cannot be found for the increased traffic it would generate.  Planner Cattan requested that the 
Planning Commission have that discussion this evening.   
 
Planner Cattan commented on the pedestrian circulation on Lowell and Empire.  The  mitigation 
proposed is to widen Lowell to 37-1/2 feet, have sidewalks up Lowell, and add staircases between 
Lowell and Empire.  Planner Cattan noted that the previous traffic studies did not quantify 
pedestrian safety.  Fehr and Peers suggested sidewalks, staircase,  human traffic controls.  The 
Staff requested discussion on whether or not the proposal for a sidewalk going up Lowell is 
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adequate mitigation for pedestrian safety and what the Commissioners think about additional 
staircases between Lowell and Empire.  
 
Planner Cattan stated that on-site parking was the third issue raised by Staff.  The master plan 
states that the parking shall be provided on site in enclosed structures and reviewed in accordance 
with either the table or the approved restrictions and requirements, exhibits or the adopted 
ordinance of the time.  Planner Cattan reported that the net proposed for the project is 424 spaces 
and the required per the MPD is 368 spaces.  Parking for the master planned development is only 
required for the residential units.  No on-site parking is required for the commercial because it is not 
supposed to attract people to the site.  
 
Planner Cattan stated that within the Land Management Code for a conditional use permit, the 
amount of required parking can be decreased if it meets three qualifications; 1) parking uses will 
overlap; 2) commercial spaces within the project will serve those residing within the project rather 
than the general public; 3) other factors that support the conclusion of the project will generate less 
parking than the Code would otherwise require.  The question is whether the Planning Commission 
finds that the original 368 parking spaces is sufficient or if it should be reduced, and whether the 
applicant has provided sufficient information to justify 424 spaces.  
 
Planner Cattan stated that based on minutes from previous meetings, there was a lot of public 
comment about the proposed mitigation and where the cars would go that currently park along 
Empire, and whether it would further impact other streets in Old Town.   
 
Planner Cattan stated that in meetings with Kent Cashel of Public Works and Matt Cassel, the City 
Engineer, they concluded that approximately 50 feet of width would be required, in addition to the 
parking and sidewalks on Lowell Avenue, to maintain the snow removal and to have adequate snow 
storage.  The proposed plan shows 37-1/2 feet going across Lowell Avenue.  Planner Cattan 
suggested that the Planning Commission discuss displaced parking and whether or not the new 
alignment within the street would be sufficient to accommodate parking on one side of the street 
without displacing parking.   
 
Planner Cattan stated that two issues from Staff would be the lack of snow storage mitigation in the 
current plan and the necessity to widen the road even further.         
        
Planner Cattan noted that a lot of mitigation has been proposed for Lowell Avenue but they have 
heard very little on solutions for Empire.   
 
Planner Cattan pointed out that traffic issues this evening related to when the project is built.  The 
Staff would conduct another review on construction mitigation for discussion at a later date.  She 
requested that the comments and discussion focus on the roads and traffic for the built project.   
 
Planner Cattan presented several of the photos from Commissioner Wintzer.  Commissioner 
Wintzer stated that the photos were taken two years ago, two days after a snow storm.           
 
Pat Sweeney, the applicant, was firmly convinced that they have the right to use public roads.  He 
also acknowledged that they have agreed to certain responsibilities that they intend to fulfill.  Mr. 
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Sweeney stated that they are providing additional mitigators beyond what was originally anticipated 
by the master plan approval.   
 
Mr. Sweeney felt there were key mitigators that come with this project and are unique in Park City.  
With respect to the improvement of Lowell Avenue, they recently switched their perspective based 
on input from the City Engineer and Rob McMahon, their civil engineer, in terms of placement of the 
parking.  Mr. Sweeney explained that their proposal is to widen the road section so there would be  
2-foot gutters, two 10-foot travel lanes, an area to park and a five foot sidewalk.  They placed 
parking on the uphill side of the street because putting parking on the downhill side reduces parking 
due to the number of driveways.  Mr. Sweeney noted that currently there is 20 feet of pavement on 
Lowell and 2-1/2 foot gutters.  There is not an actual parking lane or a sidewalk.  Mr. Sweeney 
indicated the  right-of-way on the plan and he believed there was room to make the improvements 
possible.  
 
Mr. Sweeney stated that putting the parking on the uphill side gives the City a number of options on 
what to do in terms of how to treat the current driveways and areas for snow storage and parking.  
Mr. Sweeney noted that there was no way to get around the reality of the problems they would 
encounter during a big snow storm, but that is true of other roads in Park City.  He realized the need 
for snow haulage in a typical year and that is inherent particularly in Old Town.  Mr. Sweeney felt 
the unique part of this project is that there are no additional roads and the project would not create 
additional public maintenance.  Therefore, the City can dedicate their tax base to keeping some of 
the improvements functional; particularly the sidewalk and parking.  Mr. Sweeney pointed out that 
they would pay for all these improvements.   
 
Mr. Sweeney remarked that in the original master plan they agreed to reconstruct the current 
existing road section and they are proposing to expand that responsibility as an additional mitigator. 
 Mr. Sweeney gave a visual presentation to better explain their plans for improving the road and 
mitigating the impacts.  Mr. Sweeney stated that they chose to  improve Lowell because it has the 
right-of-way, it is modern street and everything built on that street was based on modern Code.  Mr. 
Sweeney noted that they participated in the Special Improvement District and as part of the 
consideration of the master plan, they gave the Lowell/Empire turn to the City.  Mr. Sweeney stated 
that they would make reasonable efforts to direct all their construction traffic and routine traffic on 
Lowell as opposed to Empire.  He felt that answered the question from Planner Cattan regarding 
Empire.  Mr. Sweeney noted that they would rebuild the road section of Empire as required by the 
original approval, but they would not propose a sidewalk or widening the road. 
 
Mr. Sweeney stated that mass transit was introduced into their project as another mitigator that was 
not present when they were initially approved.  The mass transit consists of a stand up Cabriolet 
that would provide connection from the project to the Town Lift Base.  The Cabriolet would be 
convenient and easily accessed by the project occupants.  It would also be available for anyone 
outside of the project who wants to walk up the hill and take the Cabriolet to Main Street.  
 
Chair Thomas clarified that the Cabriolet would run from the Treasure Hill project to the downtown 
area and is not an actual mass transit system.  Mr. Sweeney replied that this was correct.  Mr. 
Sweeney stated that it is a vehicle that does not rely on the roads and has a small carbon footprint. 
 It would also serve for the purpose of ski access for the entire Old Town area.  The Cabriolet would 
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connect to the Main Street trolley on one side of the base and the current Park Avenue bus line on 
the other side.  Mr. Sweeney believed the Cabriolet would reduce both pedestrian traffic and 
automobile traffic.   
 
Mr. Sweeney remarked that another unique element with respect to Old Town is skiing to Old Town. 
 Without this master plan and the foresight of the previous Staff, Planning Commission, City Council 
and PCMR, they would have a scenario that would be more typical of the rest of the hillsides in Park 
City.  This is a totally different concept and this master plan makes that happen.  In addition to the 
existing ski system, they plan to put a beginners ski system into the project.  They also plan to 
improve the out run from the project to the Town Lift Base to make that as beginning friendly as 
possible.   
 
Mr. Sweeney reported on plans to put in a new detachable quad that goes from this project to the 
top of Pay Day.  They also plan to put in new ski runs and a new snow maker.  These new facilities 
provide an option for people who come to Park City and want to be in Old Town and ski.   
 
Mr. Sweeney stated that the another mitigator is pedestrian connections.  In the project they have 
provided a number of connections, but in particular through Crescent walk, via a stairway to the 
bottom of the Crescent walkway, which is Heber and Park Avenue.  In addition all the trails on the 
property would be for pedestrian use. 
 
Mr. Sweeney commented on onsite amenities and he agreed with the Staff on the definition of 
support commercial.  Support commercial is necessary to make the project work in a reasonable 
way and to keep people from having to go somewhere else to get what they need.   Mr. Sweeney 
stated that this project is intended to be a bed base for Main Street and not meant to compete with 
Main Street.  The onsite amenities are important and must be balanced.   
 
Mr. Sweeney stated that the final and most important mitigator is the open space.   
 
Chair Thomas asked how open space would mitigate traffic.  Mr. Sweeney replied that the bike 
trails, pedestrian trails and the ski system directly mitigates traffic.   
 
Mr. Sweeney felt it was important to understand that originally they had proposed a road that came 
across from Lowell Empire and connected to Upper Norfolk.  If that was not acceptable to the City, 
they proposed another road that circled back to the top and hooked back on to King Road.   
Because it was a permitted use,  Mr. Sweeney  believed that would have happened if there had not 
been conversations with the Staff, Planning Commission and City Council at that time.   
 
Gary Horton with PEC provided a general overview of the original traffic study and explained how 
they reached the recommendations, conclusions and mitigation measures that resulted from that 
study.  Mr. Horton noted that when considering a  typical ski day they do not look at worse case 
scenarios.  They generally pick a time that reflects an 85-90% day.  Mr. Horton stated that they 
contacted the Utah Governor’s Office to obtain habitation rates and hotel usage rates on a typical 
ski date in Park City.  That was how they determined the winter numbers based on the summer 
number.  He noted that Fehr and Peers had reviewed their study and concurred with the 
methodologies and concepts.                                     
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Mr. Horton explained how they had determined the project  trip generation numbers.  They used a 
book that bases the number of trips on a historical natural dot data base.  Mr. Horton stated that 
numbers can change in any project as it is fine tuned.  However, it generally does not change the 
recommendations and conclusions.  If necessary, they can include an addendum to calculate those 
trips again to either concur or make changes.  
 
Based on the type of development, they wanted trip reduction and tried to evaluate that number.  
Mr. Horton noted that a 30% reduction was applied to this development.  They  considered other 
facilities in the area that similar to the Treasure Hill development.  The Marriott Mountainside 
produces 70% reduced trips, the Marriott Summit Watch produces 60% reduced trips and Deer 
Valley Ski Resort produces 50%.  Mr. Horton stated that they were intentionally conservative and 
stayed at 30% to make sure their recommendations were fair to the streets and roadways and that 
adequate improvements are made when the project is developed.   
 
Mr. Horton stated that they distributed the traffic based on how the existing traffic flows within that 
area, as well as the type of development and where people would be going.  They also did an 
analysis of the intersections and roadways and determined how they will function before .  It was 
calculated on a ski day and a non-ski day so they could compare the differences.  Mr. Horton noted 
that most of their recommendations and conclusions concurred with the study by Fehr and Peers.   
 
Mr. Horton commented on the pedestrian effect.  This is challenging because it is hard to determine 
how traffic will interact with pedestrians.  Pedestrians are unpredictable and not everyone functions 
or reacts the same way.  He noted that pedestrian issues are generally concluded in a walkability 
study.  They did look at it from a safety standpoint and whether there were crosswalks and places 
for pedestrians to cross at the intersections.  Mr. Horton stated that pedestrians do not come into 
the function of a level of service of how an intersection operates.  Pedestrian crossing is included in 
the analysis but it is generally reflected in a walkability study. 
 
Regarding the walkabiliy, Mr. Horton noted that a third addendum to their study was sent to the 
former City Engineer on January 7, 2008.  That addendum recommended that the traffic travel up 
and down Lowell because of the proposed improvements.  In addition, pedestrian accommodations 
along that route from the project down to the existing conditions would be better accommodated.  
Mr. Horton offered to send that addendum to the Staff if it is not on file.   
 
Rob McMahon, the civil engineer, spoke about the improvements to Lowell and the options being 
proposed.  He noted that currently Lowell Avenue does not sit in the right-of-way.  It is 
approximately two feet off the existing center line of the asphalt.  He pointed out that  the downhill 
side of Lowell is developed most of the way down.  He used the existing curb and gutter as the 
baseline.  Mr. McMahon believed that Fehr and Peers had suggested widening the road.  Mr. 
McMahon explained how they would accomplish the improvements being proposed for Lowell 
Avenue. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer asked Mr. Sweeney to elaborate more on their plans for Empire.  Mr. 
Sweeney stated that the proposal would be to rebuild Empire to the extent that the City Engineer 
feels it needs to be rebuilt.  He noted that Empire was recently substantially improved by the Sewer 
District when a sewer line was installed.  Mr. Sweeney proposed minor modifications to Empire that 
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would benefit everyone.  They had an obligation to provide pedestrian solutions and Lowell Avenue 
could accommodate those solutions better than Empire.  Mr. Sweeney commented on the number 
of historic homes on Empire that did not consider parking when they were built.  Mr. Sweeney re-
emphasized that to the extent they can control it, they would encourage people through signage 
and literature to use Lowell instead of Empire.   
 
Planner Cattan asked Mr. Sweeney how they would mitigate the uses and  direct them to those who 
are onsite and not attract people offsite.  She also wanted to know how they would manage the 
traffic for the mine exhibit.  Mr. Sweeney stated that when the MPD was approved, the City had 
resort residential in mind.  It was not considered to be full-time residents.  Therefore, they felt the 
development needed support commercial to make sure that people staying there had what they 
would typically need to minimize car trips.  Mr. Sweeney noted that they would need to come up 
with a definition as part of the approval  that makes this  very clear.  He stated that they have no 
interest in doing anything different.  
Mr. Sweeney envisioned a convenience store on site, a ski shop, restaurants and bars.  
 
He stated that ten years ago the City Council, working with the Staff and Planning Commission 
decided to track full service hotels to the resort residential bed base.  In order to do that, they 
needed to provide additional support for a hotel.  That was the reason for the additional 5%.  Mr. 
Sweeney remarked that the intent is to allow  facilities at a first class quality hotel that would attract 
people to rent the rooms.  That is why additional support commercial is needed for hotel function 
and meeting space.   
 
Mike Sweeney, the applicant, stated that they are trying to provide activities that would be off 
season for Main Street.  The goal is to get as many people on Main Street during the off season to 
generate more income.  If they do have conference space, they hope  people will spend $100 to 
$150 a day on Main Street.  He noted that Marriott Mountainside, Marriott Summit Watch, the Sky 
Lodge and Silver Queen are very close and connected to the Town Lift Base today.  No parking will 
be provided for the mine tour on site.  People will come from Main Street and take the Cabriolet up 
to the site and back down.  Their goal is to create more foot traffic on Main Street.  Mr. Sweeney 
stated that they are trying to create Main Street and make it its own destination by helping to 
augment the Marriott and other hotels he previously mentioned.  Mr. Sweeney remarked that the 
Cabriolet is a transportation mode that takes away the use and need for cars from their project.  
 
Chair Thomas asked if the restaurant and bar at Treasure Hill would not advertise its business to 
the rest of the community.  Mr. Sweeney stated that restaurants and bars in hotels do not make a 
lot of money.  What they like about the location is that they can sell 52 restaurants and all the bars 
on Main Street.  He did not expect to see a lot of restaurants or fancy bars on the project because 
they are not needed.  Mr. Sweeney reiterated that this project would be the bed base for Main 
Street. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer agreed with the comments about creating a bed base for Main Street and 
sharing off season uses.  He thought that would lead to a lot of restrictions on their project as it 
goes through the approvals.  Commissioner Wintzer wanted the applicants to be aware that 
everything they said they want to do will be spelled out as a restriction.  Commissioner Wintzer 
noted that restrictions were spelled out on other projects and as the applicants eventually find that 
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they cannot live with those restrictions.  Therefore, applicants keep coming back to request 
modifications to those restrictions.  Commissioner Wintzer believed the intent was sincere but he 
did not know if the applicants could actually live with what they say.   
 
Mr. Sweeney stated that they would work with the City on a development agreement document.  He 
did not think people understood how anal the Sweeney brothers are with respect to Main Street.  
They have interests on Main Street and they want to make sure that what they have on the hill stays 
exactly what it is.  He noted that they deeded 40 acres to the City and they are the ones protecting 
those property rights.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer pointed out that the Sweeney’s would probably not be the ones building the 
hotel and that was his concern.  Mr. Sweeney agreed that they would not be the one building the 
hotel, which is why they are trying to develop an iron clad development agreement that would not 
allow someone else to do something they did not agree to do.     
Commissioner Pettit stated that they have talked about this project supporting Main Street  but it is 
right in the middle of a neighborhood.  The impacts on the neighborhood and the people that live 
there is a major concern.  As she looks at the preamble to the conditional use review process and 
looks specifically at language that says, “There are certain uses  that because of unique 
characteristics or potential impacts on the municipality and surrounding neighbors or adjacent land 
uses, may not be compatible in some areas or may be compatible only if certain conditions are 
required that mitigate or eliminate the detrimental impacts”.   She agrees with their idea to support 
Main Street but this project abuts neighborhoods and people want to live there and raise kids there 
and they want to be able to walk the streets safely.  With the current use proposed, the convention 
space and the type of traffic and volume being added, this project does not work from a traffic 
perspective and it is unclear whether or not the traffic impacts have been adequately mitigated for 
the surrounding neighborhoods.   
 
Commissioner Pettit commented on the proposed mitigation for Lowell Avenue. She was concerned 
about expanding the street and whether it was historically compatible with Old Town.  
Commissioner Pettit believed that the sidewalk is destined to fail in the winter.  She was unsure 
how they could keep it cleared from snow to make it pedestrian friendly.  She was concerned that 
the current traffic studies do not address mitigating impacts on Empire Avenue.  Commissioner 
Pettit requested further input from Staff on what was done with other projects in terms of reducing 
parking.  She could not support the currently proposed parking for the project and preferred to 
reduce the 366 spaces that was approved in the original MPD.  Limiting parking spaces is one way 
to control traffic to the project. 
 
Commissioner Russack did not think  the applicants had clearly demonstrated how they would 
mitigate additional traffic related to the commercial space.   Without knowing the specific uses for 
the commercial space, he could not determine whether or not it would draw additional traffic and 
whether the mitigation is adequate.  He wanted to know if the traffic study had taken the commercial 
spaces into consideration and if so, what were the results and mitigation measures.  Commissioner 
Russack agreed with the theory of using the Cabriolet to transfer people back and forth, but that 
would not be enough if they add amenities into the project that would attract others via the 
automobile.   
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Pat Sweeney stated that there was no way to  know  the exact commercial uses at this point, but he 
believed they could come up with definitions that clearly state the intent and establish limits.  Mr. 
Sweeney remarked that the uses would be the same as what you would expect at any large hotel 
and would include a coffee shop, restaurant, bar, limited soft goods and limited food. Commissioner 
Russack wanted an explanation of uncategorized commercial space, as stated in the Staff report.   
Mr. Sweeney believed that language came from the Staff, since uncategorized was not a definition 
in their proposal.   
Commissioner Russack thought the mine exhibit would be a detractor from the exhibit on Main 
Street.  Mr. Sweeney deferred comments on the mine exhibit to his brother, Mike.     
Continuing with their discussion on the commercial uses, Mr. Sweeney felt the various terms that 
were being used all have different meanings.  He stated that a meeting room is needed for a first 
class hotel with 200 keys, and that is what they are proposing.  He agreed that it might attract some 
people staying in other facilities.  The answer to mitigating that impact is use of the Cabriolet and 
good skiing onsite.  He envisioned the commercial uses to be a ski shop, ski rentals, ski facilities 
associated with the beginning experience,  and other ski related uses.   
 
Mike Sweeney stated that they lost the only mine tour they had in Park City and having a mine tour 
on Main Street is an attraction for all of Main Street.   Young kids can do something different by 
going to an underground mine tour.  When they start to do the excavation they will have the 
opportunity to see what they can do with the Old Creole Adit.  This would provide space 
underground that creates more of an attraction and gives people a reason to spend more time on 
Main Street.   
 
Chair Thomas clarified that when Mr. Sweeney says Main Street he is actually talking about the 
Treasure Hill site.  Chair Thomas pointed out that by saying “attract more people”  indicates that 
more people would be coming to the site and that would generate more traffic.   Mr. Sweeney 
answered no and pointed out that turning on the Town Lift during the summer attracted more 
people to Main Street.  This is the same concept.  They are trying to attract people to the street.  
The portal to the mine tour is on the project, but getting to the portal is via the Cabriolet.   
 
Commissioner Russack did not agree that the purpose was Main Street.  Main Street and this 
project are two separate things.  Commissioner Russack could not see this project as an attractor to 
Main Street.  This project supports Main Street because it adds beds.  Therefore, a mine tour on the 
project would not necessarily bring more people to Main Street but it would bring more people to the 
project.  He noted that some will take the Cabriolet but others will drive.  With the amount of parking 
proposed, more would drive because it would be easier to park at the project and ride the Cabriolet 
down.  Commissioner Russack agreed that convention space, food opportunities and ski rentals 
would make sense for the project and he was comfortable with those uses.                     
 
Mr. Sweeney clarified that not everyone could park at the project because parking attendants would 
control the parking.   
 
Pat Sweeney noted that Planner Cattan had used the word net parking, but they were actually 
showing the gross parking.   Some of that parking would be lost to ADA and mechanical 
considerations.  Mr. Sweeney stated that they need a certain amount of parking to sell top cabin 
units on the site.  The public would not be allowed to come up and park in those spaces.  The 
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parking is designed to support whole ownership or interval ownership and the hotel.  Mr. Sweeney 
remarked that some parking would be provided for the employees.  There would be no parking 
designated for the public.  That could be an issue and it would be necessary to enforce that, 
particularly during ski season.  
 
Commissioner Peek concurred with the Staff that some of the proposed commercial uses are not 
compatible with the MPD.   Convention uses are acceptable for those staying at the hotel; but 
unless they can force people staying in other locations to use the Cabriolet, more traffic would be 
generated.  Commissioner Peek believed mine tours are a great amenity; however, if the bed base 
is on the hill, the demand for amenities needs to be on Main Street.   
 
Commissioner Murphy wanted to know the steepest portion of Lowell down by Sweetwater. 
No one was prepared to answer.  Commissioner Murphy asked that someone provide an answer for 
the next meeting.   
 
Commissioner Murphy did not support conference space on this site.  He agreed that a mine tour 
would be cool, but he was not in favor of adding any uses to the site that were not defined and 
approved in the MPD.  Commissioner Murphy believed that anything they add would increase 
building mass and impacts on the City.  Commissioner Murphy stated that because they were at the 
CUP level,  the Planning Commission needed to know exactly what commercial uses were being 
proposed.  He needed to know square footage for each use and specific details before he could 
support moving forward.  Commissioner Murphy agreed with previous comments that this was not 
the location for a conference area or for a mine exhibit.   
 
Commissioner Strachan understood that they would have to excavate the hill and put in retaining 
walls in order to widen Lowell.  He asked if they had an estimate on the excavation amount.  Mr. 
McMahon replied that this is usually done through detailed engineering studies.  He explained that 
when a retaining wall goes beyond four feet it becomes an engineered structure.  The goal would 
be to keep the retaining wall at four feet.  However, at this time he was unsure of the exact height or 
quantity of excavation.    
Commissioner Strachan agreed with Commissioner Murphy that the CUP stage is the time to know 
the specifics and he needed those specifics before he could move forward.  Mr. McMahon stated 
that people talk about maintaining the neighborhood and village feel.  He  used Park Avenue as an 
example of compromises to accommodate travel lanes and  parking to maintain a village feel for the 
roadway.  Mr. McMahon stated that the best approach is to tailor the road to the existing topography 
and soften the impacts as much as possible.   
 
Commissioner Strachan remarked that if a strip is dedicated to both parking and snow storage, he 
wanted to know how snow could be stored if cars were parked there.   Mr. McMahon stated that 
they would adhere to the Fehr and Peers and the PEC recommendation for winter time restrictions 
on parking.   
 
Commissioner Peek asked if Sweetwater would lose its parking during the winter.  Commissioner 
Strachan believed it was a zero sum gain because there would either be snow or parked cars, but 
not both.    
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Mr. Horton noted that the Fehr and Peers study suggested blocks where snow storage would be 
permitted and other blocks that allow for parking.  They could also limit the time when parking is 
permitted.  Pat Sweeney did not think this would be any different from what Sweetwater 
experiences now in terms of parking and snow removal in the winter.   
 
Commissioner Strachan noted that onsite amenities was listed as one of the mitigators.  He asked if 
that was just open space or something else.  Mr. Sweeney replied that it was the support 
commercial that would not provide what people frequently need and would generate car trips.  Mr. 
Sweeney pointed out that they would not have total control.  As an example, he patrons some of the 
restaurants in Deer Valley that are support commercial and do not provide parking.  Clearly, the 
goal is to provide an appropriate amount of commercial for that location based on the uses in order 
 to create a good experience for the guests and not compete with Main Street.  Mr. Sweeney was 
sure that was the intent of the City Council when they implemented that language into the approval. 
  
 
Commissioner Strachan clarified that onsite amenities related to trip reduction.  Mr. Sweeney 
replied that it was trip reduction, but the bigger issue with the City Council was that this project not 
compete with Main Street.  Commissioner Strachan noted that trip reduction was a factor but at this 
point they did not know those onsite amenities.  Mr. Sweeney felt they could be fairly specific on the 
uses.  Commissioner Strachan stated that in order to have a nexus between the mitigation 
proposed and the reduced trips, the commercial needs to be identified.  Commissioner Strachan 
clarified that a walkability study has not been done to address pedestrian safety.   Mr. Sweeney 
stated that this was true with respect to Lowell and Empire   
 
Commissioner Strachan did not believe the focus was whether they were mitigating the traffic on 
Lowell and Empire.  He thought it was more about mitigating the traffic in town.  He noted that the 
LMC in general speaks to that issue.  The mitigation efforts go beyond the immediately adjacent 
area and must be citywide.  Commissioner Strachan did not consider ski runs as a mitigation 
because those would go in anyway.  Ski in/ski out property is the largest selling point in Park City.  
Mr. Sweeney clarified that the point he had tried to make was that if the previous City Council had 
not taken that direction, there would not be ski runs there or the Town Lift.  He felt that direction 
justified the type of project proposed.  Mr. Sweeney wanted it clear that there would not be a Quad 
or a beginner run if that is not financed through this project.   
 
Commissioner Strachan believed that widening the road and excavating the hill was an additional 
impact and not a mitigation.  The applicants need to identify something else to mitigate the traffic 
because widening the road exacerbates the problem.  Commissioner Strachan felt the only true 
mitigation identified was the pedestrian stairs.  This would be a wonderful addition to Old Town and 
the stairs should be done.  However, he does not think it does anything to mitigate the thousands of 
people who would come to this development.  It is a good start but they need to identify other 
mitigators since traffic means cars and not pedestrians.   
 
Chair Thomas asked Planner Cattan to reiterate other concerns the Staff had requested for 
discussion.  Planner Cattan replied that in addition to the proposed use, which was just discussed, 
a second issue included pedestrian circulation on Lowell and Empire and whether  the impact are 
mitigated with the sidewalk and staircases.  A third issue was onsite parking.  The net proposed is 
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424 spaces and the required was 368 spaces.  The fourth issue was displaced parking and the 
concern as to where cars would park if the proposed parking plan is implemented.  
Commissioner Russack felt that the mitigation proposed on Lowell Avenue of having parking on the 
uphill side along with a sidewalk, does not seem to work.  They are putting in staircases to bring 
people down, but a sidewalk on the uphill side behind a row of cars would be lost.  Commissioner 
Russack felt the sidewalk was in the wrong place and it was not proper mitigation.  Commissioner 
Russack noted that the applicants had not talked about anything further down, such as the 
intersections of Jan’s/Cole.  This project would generate a significant amount of traffic that would 
impact that intersection.  He agreed with Commissioner Strachan about mitigating impacts around 
the entire community.  Commissioner Russack felt the onsite parking should be significantly 
reduced.   He did not favor displacing any of the residential parking on either Lowell or Empire.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that the map shown this evening was a great start.  However,  it 
needs to continue all the way down Empire and all the way down to Jan’s and Cole Sport so they 
could see the total width of the roads and the impacts to the neighborhood.  Commissioner Wintzer 
agreed with the comment about reducing parking as mentioned in the traffic report under Item 10 in 
the recommendations, and the possibilities to limit people coming into the project.  Commissioner 
Wintzer supported  another recommendation in the traffic report  that talks about periodically 
updating the traffic study.  Commissioner Wintzer did not think it was fair for the applicant to say 
that they would improve the road but not maintain it.  He pointed out that the photos he submitted 
showed that the road fails for a day or two after every snow storm.  He needed to be convinced that 
the City and the applicant together can make sure that road does not fail. 
 
Commissioner Pettit stated that in looking at the original MPD approval and the section that relates 
to land uses, she had a hard time linking the current concept  to the original  intent.  They have 
gone from a hotel-type development to a first class hotel with convention space  and that is a 
disconnect from the original plan.   
 
Commissioner Peek did not believe the plan mitigates pedestrian safety issues.  While the stairs, 
the Crescent Tram walkway and the Cabriolet mitigate everything heading east towards Main Street 
and Park Avenue, the sidewalk on Lowell would not mitigate pedestrian safety during the winter.  
Commissioner Peek felt that permit parking on Empire  and Lowell would create a burden on the 
local neighborhood.  Regarding the Lowell right-of-way, Commissioner Peek was curious to know 
how many driveways were at their limit  for Code compliance.  He wondered how many existing on 
street parking spaces would be lost by moving beyond the curb line to achieve the road width.   
 
Commissioner Murphy agreed with Commissioner Pettit that the sidewalk would  become  snow 
storage.  He favored a reduction in the parking requirements on the project to reduce the overall 
mass.  From personal experience with Silver Star during the holidays, approximately 40% of their 
underground parking was occupied at peak occupancy.  People tend to use shuttles and the 
amount of parking that was contemplated in the earlier LMC  is not being used.  Commissioner 
Murphy reiterated that he lives on Empire Avenue and parking on Lowell and Empire is very site 
specific.  He did not believe the plan addresses pedestrian safety on Empire.  He noted that Empire 
Avenue has four times more pedestrian activity than Lowell.  Commissioner Murphy felt there was a 
large gap in what  needs to be presented.  He felt that the suggestions for parking restrictions and 
snow plow  priority was too simplistic and did not make sense.  Commissioner Murphy guaranteed 
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that they would be trucking snow because there is no where else to put it.  Commissioner Murphy 
believes that Crescent Tram should be a one-way road.  He believes that now and would definitely 
believe it for the future if this project is approved.   
 
Chair Thomas agreed with his fellow Commissioners with regard to the issues and he stood behind 
their input.  Chair Thomas stated that Park City is a ski resort all winter and he has seen and 
experienced the impact of  snow in these neighborhoods.  He has never seen mitigation that 
resolves the issues.  Chair Thomas stated that he has listened to public testimony for years from 
concerned neighbors, he has seen their photos, and he has heard their 365 day a year experience 
and observations and that weighs heavily with regard to his opinion and understanding of this 
project.  Chair Thomas did not think either of the traffic engineers have adequately addressed the 
pedestrian considerations.  Those issues need to be resolved and defined before they could move 
forward. 
 
Chair Thomas noted that a public hearing was scheduled for the regular meeting.                        
                             
 
                                                                                
 
                                               
 
 
                    
 
             
           
 
                                                              
 
 
      
 
 
 
                            
                 
 
 
 
  
 
 
      


